
SENATE BILL REPORT
SB 5398

As of February 7, 2023

Title:  An act relating to domestic violence funding allocation.

Brief Description:  Concerning domestic violence funding allocation.

Sponsors:  Senators MacEwen and Wilson, L..

Brief History:
Committee Activity:  Human Services: 2/09/23.

Brief Summary of Bill

Requires the Department of Social and Health Services award grants for 
domestic violence services, including shelter, based on the following 
allocation: 71 percent of funding is allocated evenly to contracted 
programs statewide, and the remaining 29 percent of funding is 
distributed proportionately based on bed capacity.  

•

SENATE COMMITTEE ON HUMAN SERVICES

Staff: Alison Mendiola (786-7488)

Background:  The Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS) administers state and 
federal funds for domestic violence programs, which includes shelters.  A community-based 
domestic violence program is a nonprofit program or organization that provides, as its 
primary purpose, assistance and advocacy for domestic violence victims. Domestic violence 
assistance and advocacy includes: crisis intervention, individual and group support, 
information and referrals, and safety assessment and planning. Domestic violence assistance 
and advocacy may also include, but is not limited to:

provision of shelter;•
emergency transportation;•
self-help services;•
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constitute a statement of legislative intent.
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culturally specific services;•
legal advocacy;•
economic advocacy;•
community education;•
primary and secondary prevention efforts; and•
accompaniment and advocacy through medical, legal, immigration, human services, 
and financial assistance systems. 

•

 
An emergency shelter is a place of supportive services and safe, temporary lodging offered 
on a 24-hour, seven-day per week basis to victims of domestic violence and their children. 
 
DSHS awards grants on a contract basis to public or private nonprofit agencies, 
organizations, or individuals providing community-based domestic violence services, 
emergency shelter services, domestic violence hotline or information and referral services, 
and prevention efforts meeting minimum standards established by DSHS. Consideration as 
to need, geographic location, population ratios, the needs of specific underserved and 
cultural populations, and the extent of existing services is made in the award of grants.
 
In 2022, SB 5693 provided an appropriation of  $750,000 and directed that 71 percent of 
funding be allocated evenly to contracted programs statewide, and the remaining 29 percent 
of funding be distributed proportionately based on bed capacity.  This funding allocation 
expires June 30, 2023.

Summary of Bill:  The current funding allocation for DSHS grants for domestic violence 
services, including shelter, is codified. Seventy-one percent of funding is allocated evenly to 
contracted programs statewide, and the remaining 29 percent of funding is distributed 
proportionately based on bed capacity.  

Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Requested on February 7, 2023.

Creates Committee/Commission/Task Force that includes Legislative members:  No.

Effective Date:  Ninety days after adjournment of session in which bill is passed.
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